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Minutes of the Local Government

York, North Yorkshire & East Riding Housing Board

1.00pm Monday 6th March 2023, virtual
1. Attendance: Cllr Richard Foster, Craven DC (Chair); Colin Dales, Richmondshire DC; Cllr Mike Chambers, Harrogate BC; Cllr Simon Myers (NYCC); Peter Stockton, Yorkshire Dales NPA; Matthew Goode, Pegasus Planning; Michael Jones, City of York Council; Carl Doolan, Hambleton DC; Madeleine Bell, Harrogate BC; Andrew Rowe, Scarborough BC; Liz Small, NYCC; Kim Robertshaw, Ryedale DC; Chris France, North York Moors NPA; Gail Teasdale, Broadacres; Tamsin Hart-Jones, Homes England; Nick Atkin, Yorkshire Housing, Rachel Richards, NYCC Public Health; Sharon Graham, YNYER Strategic Housing Partnership. 
Apologies for Absence: Cllr Caroline Goodrick, Ryedale DC; Cllr Carl Maw, Scarborough BC; Cllr Denise Craghill, City of York Council; Nicholas Pleace, York University; Cllr Derek Bastiman, NYCC; Tracey Carter, City of York Council; Cllr Webster, Hambleton DC.  
2. Item 2 - Minutes of meeting held on 19th December 2022
Agreed as a true and accurate record of the meeting. 
3. Item 3 – University of York (UofY) Research 

Nicolas Pleace was unable to attend the meeting; however, an updated report has been submitted to Colin Dales for circulation to the group. 

Action: Colin to circulate the updated report. 

4. Item 4 - Local Government Reorganisation Housing update    
Andrew Rowe was welcomed by the Chair as the new Assistant Director for Housing for the NYC. Andrew advised that today is the first day in post for the new Director of Community Development, Nic Harne; in Nic’s Directorate, alongside Andrew, Trevor Watson has been appointed as the AD for Planning, and Dave Caulfield as the AD for Economic Development & Regeneration. Michael extended an invitation for Nic Harne and Andrew to meet with Tracey and Michael at CYC to develop collaborative working across both housing authorities.    

Action:  All to note LGR position. 
5. Item 5 – Rural Housing Enabler Programme 2022/23 Q3 Update   
As per the RHE report circulated with the agenda, Sharon updated that: 

· There were 64 completions at the end of quarter 3:

· 39 in East Riding

· 22 in Ryedale

· Three in Scarborough

· The forecast programme for 2022/23 increased from 175 homes at the end of quarter 1 to 229. Currently, it is estimated that there are 142 completions in the year to date, with an additional 35 completions anticipated in East Riding before 31 March. This would equate to 177 completions for the year, below the 229 projections. Enquiries with partners identify two key sites linked to the slippage: 

· RES in Hambleton, stalled as a result of contamination and rising costs. A bid has been made to the Brownfield Housing Fund for this site, so hopefully the 18 homes will come forward in 2023/24 or 2024/25.

· Challenging market conditions means that delays on a site in Hellifield have led to the delivery of this 23 home scheme being pushed back into 2023/24. 

· There is an error in the report, at the end of quarter 3 there were 99 planning consents recorded, 31 outline and 68 full. A revised report will be made available via the Partnership webpage: http://nycyerhousing.co.uk/home/governance/housing-board-papers/
As part of the work around partnering with Homes England through the Devolution Deal, and on the back of the report to the June Board raising awareness about lower delivery rates in 2022/23, Sharon has successfully worked with Homes England to secure £39,000 of revenue funding to support the RHE programme through the LGR transitional period. This funding is subject to a grant agreement, which should hopefully be finalised within the next few weeks. 

Action: Sharon to upload updated RHE Q3 monitoring report.   
6. Item 6 – RHE Programme – proposed Western Dales extension  
Please see proposal circulated with agenda. The proposal has been worked on with the YDNPA and Homes England. This will help to build capacity around delivery within the National Park and help to support both RP partners and local communities living in this area. The proposal is subject to grant availability from Homes England during 2023/24 and 2024/25. Peter Stockton asked for an update from Homes England in terms of their engagement with the strategic Housing Authorities covering the Western Dales. Tamsin will follow this up with Homes England colleagues. The proposal was approved by Board subject to appropriate engagement with the relevant Housing Authorities by Homes England. 

Action: Tamsin to follow up engagement with Western Dales Housing Authorities and report back to the next meeting.    

7. Item 7 – Future role of the Housing Board  
See revised terms of Reference sent out with the agenda. Colin talked Board members though the new Terms of Reference. These were approved. 

Action: All to note, new Terms of Reference approved.
8. Item 8 – Homes England (HE) Update

Tamsin advised that HE continue to work with NYCC and CYC around the devolution deal commitments. Agreed Sharon, Michael and Tamsin to meet and look at how best to progress work on the housing pipeline so that a supply of ‘investment ready propositions’ can be developed. Work on the Rural Exception Site viability toolkit is well underway and this will be shared with colleagues in due course. 

Action:  Sharon, Michael & Tamsin to meet and review next steps on housing pipeline work. 
9. Item 11 - Registered Provider (RP) Update 

Gail welcomed the continuation of the Housing Board. The Social Housing Regulation Bill is currently going through Parliament, bringing with it big changes. There will be new tenant satisfaction measures in place from 1st April, these will apply equally to the Council landlords. 

Responses were submitted to the Regulator following requests for information on damp and mould. Response on this awaited. Broadacres continue to support and highlight the role of RHEs through the Rural Housing Alliance, and work is due to be published soon demonstrating the role RHEs paly in rural delivery. Broadacres have undertaken four deep retrofit pilots, there are a number of open days for people to come and visit these properties. Gail will share the details. 
Nick Atkin updated about the Y&NY Prospectus, which was launched earlier this year: https://www.yorkshirehousing.co.uk/news/york-and-north-yorkshire-housing/
The prospectus, a joint endeavour from the 23 RPs working across YN&NY, aims to support the new devolved structures with an offer from RPs across three priority areas:

1. Right homes in the right place

2. The drive to net zero
3. Boosting jobs and the local economy 

The next steps include the 23 RPs exploring options to form a Y&NY Housing Partnership, as has happened in other Combined Authority areas, such as West Yorkshire. RPs are looking to develop a series of measures that sit alongside each of the offers that can be monitored and annually reported to track progress. The Prospectus was welcomed by colleagues from across both York and North Yorkshire.  Homes England advocated the approach as having delivered significant value elsewhere. In West Yorkshire the RP group has a shared development pipeline, which counters competitive bidding and saves resources. It represents an opportunity for the LAs to have one single conversation with PR partners rather than multiple individual ones.   
Action: Gail to share details of the deep retrofit open days at Broadacres.  

10. Item 10 – National Planning Reforms

See report and slides from Chris France.  

Response to consultation submitted on behalf of North Yorkshire via Directors of Development. 

Michael confirmed that CYC is progressing with its Local Plan and adoption is anticipated later this year. 

11. Item 11 - HBF Update

Matthew reported that the HBF has registered concern that the proposed planning reforms will lead to a reduction in the level of housebuilding. Locally interest from house builders in developing in Y&NY remains strong. There is a lot of anticipation about what will happen within North Yorkshire after 1 April. 
12. Item 12 – Devolution update 

Sharon updated that the Expressions of Interest (EOI) for the Brownfield Housing Fund closed on 6th February. Results from the EOIs will be considered by the Joint Committee on 13th March. After this, successful applicants will be invited to develop a Full Business Case (FBC). The Deadline for submission of FBCs is likely to be the end of May. At EOI stage the £12.7m was oversubscribed. Some of the schemes many not succeed at FBC following testing of key deliverables (eg meeting the Government’s requirement of a Benefit Cost Ratio of one); other projects will form part of the future pipeline.  

Action: All to note.  
13. Item 13 –AOB  
Record of Thanks 
Andrew proposed that a motion of thanks be recorded for both Cllr Foster, as the long-term Chair of the Board, and Colin Dales, as the longstanding lead officer to the Board, with recognition for all that has been achieved during their tenure in these roles. Thanks were also expressed to Madeleine Bell and Cllr Chambers for all the work that they have carried out over the years in Harrogate.  Cllr Myers will now take over the Chair of the meetings.
14. Item 14 - Date of next meeting 
Proposed dates for future meetings are: 
· 19th June 1pm

· 18th September 1pm

· 4th December 1pm 
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